Between Europeanisation and Local Legacies: Holocaust Memory and Contemporary Anti-Semitism in Romania

East European Politics and Societies and Cultures Volume 35 Number 2 May 2021 313–335 © 2020 SAGE Publications © 000 10.1177/0888325420906201 journals.sagepub.com/home/eep

hosted at http://online.sagepub.com

Raul Cârstocea D University of Leicester, Leicester, United Kingdom

This article addresses the persistence of anti-Semitism in Romania, placed in the context of some recent debates concerning the memory of the Holocaust in the country, as well as in the area of Central and Eastern Europe more broadly. It argues that, despite significant improvements in terms of legislation, the memory of the Holocaust remains a highly contested issue in contemporary Romania, torn between the attempts to join in the European memory of the Holocaust and local legacies that on the one hand focus primarily on the suffering of Romanians under the communist regime, and on the other perform a symbolic "denationalisation" of the Jewish minority in the country, whose own suffering is thus excised from national memory. It does so by focusing in particular on the debates surrounding the adoption of Law 217/2015, meant to clarify earlier legislation on Holocaust denial, and comparing them with those prompted by the Ukrainian "memory laws" passed in the same year. Taking into account both the national and international reactions to these very different pieces of legislation, the article shows the still-persisting discrepancy between a (mostly Western) "European" memory of the legacy of the twentieth century and local memory topoi characteristic of the countries that were part of the former socialist bloc.

Keywords: Anti-Semitism; Nationalism; Romania; Central and Eastern Europe; Holocaust memory

Introduction

In a recently published report resulting from a partnership between the European Union for Progressive Judaism (EUPJ), Grinnell College, and Yale University and proposing the first-ever attempt at rating all the individual member states of the European Union on how they relate to the Holocaust, the section on Romania opens with the words: "After a slow start, Romania has become a model of success in acknowledging and confronting its role in the Holocaust. It is a rare positive story among new European Union Central European members."¹ The statement appears remarkable for a number of reasons. First, the project's summary argues that Holocaust revisionism is most visible in the new Central European member states, identifying Poland, Hungary, Croatia, and Lithuania as the worst offenders; Romania

is included in this group of new member states, where the only other positive example is that of the Czech Republic, which is a "star student" but not quite "a model" though.² Second, the "slow start" mentioned above is a rather euphemistic way of referring to the fact that for the entire first decade after the collapse of communism Romania was consistently singled out as *the* East European country witnessing revisionism, Holocaust denial, and a resurgence of far-right political organisations that explicitly invoked the legacy of interwar fascism on a far larger scale than any other member of the former socialist bloc.³ Third, the statement is also surprising given the long legacy of anti-Semitism in Romania, whereby "anti-Semitism was part of Romanian history ever since the establishment of the state."⁴

Taking its cue from the aforementioned report's very positive assessment of Holocaust remembrance in present-day Romania, this article argues that, despite significant improvements in terms of legislation and institutional infrastructure, the memory of the Holocaust remains a highly contested issue in contemporary Romania. This contestation occurs in the interplay between the official attempts to join in the European memory of the Holocaust and local legacies that often diverge from, or even contrast with, the institutional remembrance efforts. These alternative, "unofficial" local memory topoi focus primarily on the suffering of Romanians under the communist regime, performing at the same time a symbolic "denationalisation" of the Jewish minority in the country, whose own suffering is thus excised from national memory. The present article addresses this tension between official and popular memory of the Holocaust in contemporary Romania by focusing in particular on the debates surrounding the adoption of Law 217/2015, meant to clarify earlier legislation on Holocaust denial, and comparing them with those prompted by the Ukrainian "memory laws" passed in the same year. In doing so, it aims to relate the Romanian case study to discussions of the "Europeanisation" of Holocaust memory, as well as to consider the ways in which the comparison with Ukraine might hint at broader patterns encountered in other spaces within the area of Central and Eastern Europe.

The key element to be introduced into the discussion for the purposes of clarification is the long-standing legacy of anti-Semitism in Romania. Briefly mentioned in the 2018 report mentioned above, its account of it starts with the rise of fascism in the 1930s,⁵ ignoring earlier developments that had their roots in the nineteenth century. Without exploring in too much detail a topic on which a significant literature already exists,⁶ and a comprehensive survey of which would far exceed the scope and purpose of this article, the following section will highlight one of the salient features of this legacy, namely the exclusion of the Jewish minority from the attempts to define the boundaries of the Romanian "nation".

Historical Evolution of Anti-Semitism in Romania

In the long-running debate between "eternalists" and "historicists,"⁷ my understanding of anti-Semitism follows Hannah Arendt in identifying it as a specifically *modern* phenomenon.⁸ As such, modern anti-Semitism, as a secular political and ideological phenomenon distinct from previous, religiously inspired anti-Judaism, appeared in Romania at the same time as in other countries in Europe, during the second half of the nineteenth century.⁹ A note should be made, however, that emphasising the modern character of anti-Semitism in Romania and elsewhere does not preclude long-term continuities with pre-modern forms of religiously inspired anti-Judaism. In this respect, Romania had been the place of origin for some particularly notorious religious anti-Jewish tracts, some of which were distributed widely among Christian Orthodox communities, in South-Eastern Europe and beyond.¹⁰ Nevertheless, it is important to note that even when elements of religious anti-Judaism were incorporated into modern, ideological anti-Semitism, these were re-framed according to distinctly *modern* patterns, something that the anti-Semitic actors themselves were keen to emphasise.¹¹

Modern anti-Semitism was from the outset an inextricable part of the nationbuilding process in Romania, with the so-called "Jewish question" acting as a permanent corollary of the "national question."¹² The first Romanian Constitution (1866) stipulated in its Article 7 that non-Christians could not be naturalised as Romanians, effectively barring the path to a Jewish emancipation that was being implemented in the neighbouring Hungarian part of the Dual Monarchy at almost the same time.¹³ Another important moment in the evolution of anti-Semitism in Romania was the Congress of Berlin (1878), where international recognition of Romania's independence was conditioned on granting equal civil and political rights to "all nationals of the Romanian state . . . without distinction of religion."¹⁴ The ensuing parliamentary debates surrounding Jewish emancipation witnessed the crystallisation of modern, political anti-Semitism in Romania, synchronic with and making reference to similar developments in Central and Western Europe, and resulting in an eventual failure to emancipate the Jews. Moreover, international pressures on behalf of the Jews, whether from the Alliance Israélite Universelle or the Great Powers, were framed as foreign intervention in the internal affairs of a (now-)sovereign state. Given that such international interventions were legitimated as attempts to protect a religious minority, emphasising that anti-Semitism was "not grounded in religious difference" was important for Romanian elites, as it implied that "the right of humanitarian intervention could not be invoked against the state."15

This particular moment in the historical evolution of anti-Semitism in Romania is worth particular attention, since it influenced decisively its further trajectory. Importantly, it yoked the "Jewish question" together with the "national question," with the two becoming virtually inseparable: henceforth, any proposed solution to the latter would necessarily involve the former.¹⁶ Even more importantly, it did so in a particular manner that was to prove fateful for the latter dynamic of the Holocaust in Romania, and to a certain extent reverberates until today. Thus, on the one hand, the issue of Jews in Romania was decidedly framed as an "internal affair," whereby the fate of a group identified as "our Jews" was to be determined exclusively by the Romanian authorities. On the other hand, as subjects of the Romanian state but

non-citizens, the Jewish minority in the country was effectively "denationalised," cut off from the "nation", however imagined, and linked decisively to "foreign interests." This placing of "the Jew" beyond the boundaries of the Romanian "nation" was to have extremely negative consequences, resulting in legal discrimination that was tantamount to effective exclusion from political life, as well as from Romanian society.

A radicalisation of anti-Semitism occurred after World War I in a context that saw similar developments at a European level, and more prominently in Central and Eastern Europe. The impact of the violence of World War I and the Russian Civil War, and the association of Jews with communism, exacerbated after the Russian Revolution into "the myth of Judeo-Bolshevism,"¹⁷ both contributed to this radicalisation. In Romania, where Jewish emancipation was only formalised in the 1923 Constitution, rendering the country the last in Europe to emancipate its Jewish population, interwar anti-Semitism could draw on the pre-war legacy of legal exclusion. Far from being confined to the fringes of Romanian society, anti-Semitism was mainstreamed in interwar Romania, and the popularity of the third largest fascist movement in Europe, the "Legion of the Archangel Michael,"¹⁸ ensured that the type of anti-Semitism that was popularised among the Romanian public was as extreme and violent as the Nazi one.¹⁹ Consequently, despite the insistence of apologists of the legionary movement in contemporary Romania that the Legion was not directly involved in perpetrating the Holocaust, having been disbanded following its abortive coup in January 1941, the Romanian fascist movement played a pivotal role in "desensitising the general population towards the plight of Romanian Jews and making possible the gradual escalation of discriminatory measures into outright extermination policies."20

The Holocaust in Romania was thus marked by its pre-war legacy, resulting in its apparent paradox. On the one hand, between "280,000 and 380,000 Romanian and Ukrainian Jews were murdered or died . . . in Romania and the territories under its control."21 As Raul Hilberg noted, "no country, besides Germany, was involved in massacres of Jews on such a scale."22 On the other hand, more Jews survived the Holocaust in Romania than in any other of the territories that came under the control of Nazi Germany or its allies during World War II. This was the result of Antonescu's policy of selective deportation, whereby Jews from the territories acquired by Romania after World War I and lost to the Soviet Union in 1940 were deported en masse, whereas those from within the borders of the Old Kingdom of Romania and the part of Transylvania that remained under Romanian control during World War II were (mostly) not deported, albeit being subject to confiscations of property and forced labour within the borders of Romania proper.²³ It was also the result of his adamant refusal to comply with the German requests to deport the Jewish population in Romania to Nazi extermination camps in Poland. Of these two accounts, it is the one of perpetration that contemporary Romanian anti-Semites who deny Romanian responsibility for the Holocaust usually leave out, focusing instead primarily or

exclusively on the refusal to deport the Jews to Poland and the allowing of emigration to Palestine after 1943.²⁴

If at the end of the war some of the perpetrators were brought to justice under special courts with the participation of the Soviet High Command,²⁵ the socialist regime that was established in 1948 in Romania practised amnesia with regard to the Holocaust. While explicit manifestations of anti-Semitism disappeared from public space, returning only in the late 1970s and 1980s as part of the nationalist turn of Nicolae Ceausescu,²⁶ Romania's role and responsibility for the Holocaust was never discussed. Instead, in a pattern familiar for countries in the socialist bloc, the responsibility for the Holocaust was squarely placed on Nazi Germany, as well as on "fascism"-a term so loosely employed it eventually came to denote all the noncommunist political organisations in interwar and wartime Romania, rendering it practically meaningless. Consequently, the national-communist historiography focused mostly on the "anti-fascist" struggle of Romania after August 1944 and its contribution to winning the war. The most prominent aspect that characterised the life of the Jewish community under the socialist regime in Romania was alivah, itself fluctuating with the position of the government and its relations with both Israel and the Soviet Union. Starting in 1958 when the country was under the leadership of Gheorghe Gheorghiu-Dej, and continued by Nicolae Ceaușescu after 1965, a veritable "trade" was conducted by the Romanian state with Israel, with exit visas issued for Romanian Jews in exchange for foreign currency or goods, whether industrial equipment or agricultural implements and livestock.²⁷ This massive emigration, from which the Romanian socialist regime profited significantly, led to a dramatic decrease of the Jewish community living in Romania. If in 1946 there had been more than 420,000 Jews in the country, the largest number of all countries in the socialist bloc except for the Soviet Union itself,²⁸ in the 1992 census, the first one carried out in the post-communist period, there were 8955 persons who declared Jewish ethnicity left out of a total population of 22,810,035, or 0.03 percent of the population.²⁹ Thus, the socialist regime in Romania brought about what earlier generations of Romanian anti-Semites had intensely militated for, the almost complete elimination of Jews from Romanian society, while also drawing a profit in the process.

Post-Communist Romania and "Anti-Semitism without Jews"

Given the numbers presented above, the re-appearance of anti-Semitism in the Romanian public sphere after the collapse of communism is clearly a case of "anti-Semitism without Jews."³⁰ Considering the minute size of the Jewish community (which has in the meantime further decreased to slightly more than three thousand persons according to the latest census),³¹ as well as its predominant concentration in a few urban centres, it is very likely that many of the anti-Semites in contemporary Romania would have never met an actual Jew. Consequently, the persistence (or

return) of anti-Semitism in the country has more to do with issues of memory and with debates over the country's history, in particular the legacy of "totalitarianisms" (fascism and communism), than with any pressing concerns related to the actual Jewish community currently living in the country. A recent study carried out in 2016–2017 by the "Elie Wiesel" National Institute for the Study of the Holocaust in Romania (Institutul Național pentru Studierea Holocaustului în România "Elie Wiesel," henceforth INSHR-EW) on anti-Semitism and anti-Roma hate speech in social media comes to similar conclusions when comparing these two types of narratives: while anti-Roma discourse refers predominantly to "arguments derived from immediate daily reality," anti-Semitism is much more elaborate and typically relates either to a nationalist interpretation of Romanian history or to abstract and intricate conspiracy theories of international circulation.³² Consequently, the focus for someone interested in monitoring anti-Semitism in contemporary Romania should be less on cases of discrimination, harassment, acts of vandalism, or violent attackswhich, while not entirely absent, are thankfully far less frequent than in many countries in Western Europe (e.g., France or Germany),³³ an aspect most likely related to the minute size of the Jewish community—but on the politics of memory, the proliferation of revisionist historical narratives, and the different forms of Holocaust denial existing in contemporary Romania.

In the immediate post-1989 environment, the resurgence of anti-Semitism in the Romanian public space occurred, as elsewhere in Central and Eastern Europe, against the background of strident anti-communism that to some extent still persists to this day. This feature marks the specificity of anti-Semitism in Eastern Europe, rendering it distinct from the so-called "new anti-Semitism" visible in Western European countries, mostly associated with criticism of Israel and its policies in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, or, alternatively, seen as having its epicentre in "Islamic anti-Semitism."³⁴ In a country where the 1978 American TV miniseries Holocaust that had done so much to popularise the Shoah in Western Europe has never been shown to date but where The Memorial of Suffering-a Romanian TV documentary series comprising 140 episodes and 150,000 minutes of footage about the communist repression—ran on prime time television between 1991 and 1996, and intermittently until 2004 (with numerous re-runs),³⁵ the immediate suffering of Romanians under the communist regime was much more prominent than the distant memory of the Holocaust. Not only temporal distance, but also spatial considerations came into play: as most of the crimes committed during the Holocaust by the Romanian administration—with the notable exception of the June 1941 Iaşi pogrom—took place in areas that are currently outside the borders of contemporary Romania, most of the population living within Romania proper would not have been directly exposed to them.³⁶ In addition to lack of knowledge about the Holocaust, for all the reasons mentioned above and in the previous section, there is also the element of "wantingnot-to-know" that Simon Geissbühler, using Paul Ricoeur's term, mentions in a recent article, denoting "a devious form of forgetting . . ., as it is seen, for example,

in forgetting by avoidance, . . . motivated by 'an obscure will not to inform oneself'". $^{\rm 37}$

A rehabilitation of Ion Antonescu that had already begun in oblique ways during Ceauşescu's regime came to the fore after 1989, with several organisations campaigning for his exoneration from the "war crimes" and "treason" sentence that had led to his execution in 1946.³⁸ While the juridical rehabilitation these organisations aimed at did not occur, a veritable cult of Antonescu developed in the first decade after the collapse of communism, with the wartime dictator being presented as an anti-communist patriot. By 2004, "between six and eight statues had been erected in memory of the marshal, 25 streets and squares had been renamed after him, and in Iaşi even the 'Heroes' Cemetery' carried the dictator's name."³⁹ A feature film directed by Sergiu Nicolaescu (the most prominent director associated with the series of historical epic films produced during the Ceauşescu regime that glorified Romania's past), as well as two documentaries claiming "historical objectivity," also put forth a positive image of Antonescu.⁴⁰

This was the "radical continuity" (with Ceausescu's regime) that Michael Shafirthe most prolific author writing on anti-Semitism, Holocaust denial, and the radical right in post-communist Romania-identified and distinguished from the "radical return" (to the interwar legacy) occurring at the same time.⁴¹ As I noted elsewhere, "[p]aradoxically perhaps, the prevailing anti-communism in Romania after 1989 did not preclude the continuation of many of the ideological features of the Ceausescu regime into the post-communist period, nor indeed of many of the former collaborators, affiliated intellectuals and second-rank bureaucrats of the regime, who reinvented themselves as anti-communist 'democratic' politicians."42 The main political representatives of this "radical continuity"-the Greater Romania Party (Partidul România Mare [PRM]) and the Romanian National Unity Party (Partidul Unității Naționale a Românilor [PUNR])-entered the governing coalition in 1992-1996, alongside one of the "successor parties" of the former Romanian Communist Party, and their popularity peaked in 2000, when the far-right candidate Corneliu Vadim Tudor got to the second round of the presidential elections and received 33.17 percent of the vote.⁴³ This peak marked however also the beginning of a steady decline, as PUNR disappeared altogether and the Greater Romania Party managed to pass the 5% threshold required to enter parliament for the last time in the 2004 general elections.

Alongside (and in opposition to) the parties of "radical continuity," the end of communism in Romania witnessed the proliferation of numerous organisations of "radical return," which denounced the communist regime as a criminal one and as a foreign-imposed caesura in the country's "natural" development, looking instead to interwar radical right models, the most prominent of which was that of the fascist "Legion of the Archangel Michael" (also known as the "Iron Guard") and its leader, Corneliu Zelea Codreanu. According to Michael Shafir, reports of the Romanian Intelligence Service in 1998–1999 counted no fewer than twenty-eight radical right

organisations, as well as twelve foundations and associations set up by supporters of the Iron Guard.⁴⁴ All of these espoused a radical version of anti-Semitism directly inspired by the legionary one. Although none of these organisations had anything resembling the electoral clout of the "radical continuity" parties, and none of them ever entered parliament, they remain no less dangerous because of their radicalism and open glorification of interwar fascism. Furthermore, to this day, such circles remain the main proponents of an extreme form of anti-Semitism that continues to posit an abstract representation of "the Jew" as the main enemy of the "Romanian nation" (and nations in general), despite the numerical insignificance of the Jewish minority in the country. As the aforementioned INSHR-EW report notes, "the cult of Corneliu Zelea Codreanu, the criticism of the historiography that denounces the abuses and crimes committed by the legionary movement, the exaltation of members of the legionary movement as "prison saints," or the promotion of legionary ideology as a political model worth following today are frequent among the users involved in the dissemination of hate speech."45 And as a later section dealing with the reactions to Law 217/2015 will show, their influence in contemporary Romania goes far beyond their (very limited) membership. Moreover, while the cult of Antonescu has declined recently in parallel with the fortunes of the "radical continuity" parties and politicians that (mostly) espoused it, recent surveys show the opposite trend with regard to the popularity of the legionary movement and its leadership, which seems to be on the rise in present-day Romania.46

Holocaust Memory and Anti-Semitism in Contemporary Romania

As elsewhere in Central and Eastern Europe, the change in perceptions of the Holocaust in Romania only came around the turn of the millennium, against the background of the country's efforts at integration into Euro-Atlantic structures. While President Emil Constantinescu was the first to acknowledge Romanian responsibility for the Holocaust during his term in office (1996-2000), his recognition was nevertheless qualified by invoking Romania's refusal to take part in the "Final Solution,"⁴⁷ and the "recurring cycle of official denial was not broken until 2003-2004."48 The turning point was marked by the appointment of the International Commission on the Holocaust in Romania, led by Nobel Peace Prize laureate and Romanian-born Elie Wiesel, in 2003 and the release of its Final Report in 2004. Against the prevailing tendencies to assign responsibility for the Holocaust primarily or exclusively to Nazi Germany, the Final Report established unequivocally the responsibility of the Romanian state for perpetrating the Holocaust in Romania and the territories that came under Romanian control during World War II.⁴⁹ However, despite the fact that it led to the establishment of a National Holocaust Commemoration Day, on October 9, the day when deportations of Jews to Transnistria began, as well as to Romania's membership of the International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance (IHRA)—both occurring in 2004, the year when the report was made public—this official acknowledgment did not translate into a wide publicization of the results of the report among the population.⁵⁰

Beyond its pragmatic political purposes, the recognition of Romania's role in and responsibility for the Holocaust came against the background of a "Europeanisation" of the memory of the Holocaust that both intensified after the collapse of communism and extended its scope to include the former members of the socialist bloc, hitherto exposed to very different public memory processes. However, while this "Europeanisation" of Holocaust memory is widely recognised, its implications for countries in Central and Eastern Europe have rarely been spelled out. First of all, crucially, as Ferenc Laczó notes in a recent article, "notwithstanding some notable exceptions, such as Spain or Ukraine, the geographic scope of the Holocaust closely overlaps that of the European Union today"; moreover, "this statement . . . could not have been made before the EU enlargements of the early 21st century."⁵¹ This is all the more important since "Jews from East European countries came to account for the large majority-well over five million, or about 90 percent-of all the victims of the Holocaust," with the much better documented-and remembered-"Jewish victim groups from Germany, the Netherlands, Belgium and France together [constituting] around 6% of all victims."52 However, because of the lack of public debate about the Holocaust in the socialist bloc, countries in Central and Eastern Europe had not experienced the tortuous, painful, and long-term process of coming to terms with responsibility for collaboration or outright perpetration. As we know from the historiography dealing with this process in Western European countries, such acknowledgment was slow to come about (with authors usually pointing to 1968 as the starting point of such engagement with the past),⁵³ engendered very heated polemical debates-one need only think of the Historikerstreit in West Germany during the 1980s⁵⁴—and only came to a relative consensus in the 1990s, at the same time as this still emerging European memory was already being exported to the would-be members of the European Union in Eastern Europe. However, in that context, countries in Central and Eastern Europe found themselves in the position of rapidly adapting to and adopting this end product of protracted and intense debates without having had such meaningful debates within their own societies.

This wholesale adoption of the Europeanised memory of the Holocaust at the institutional level in the absence of meaningful public debate had several effects or unforeseen consequences for collective memory within countries that were formerly part of the Soviet bloc. First of all, as Alon Confino aptly notes in his comments on Henri Rousso's seminal book on Vichy France, its focus on "memory created from above . . . ignores the construction of popular memories of Vichy and their links to the everyday level of experience."⁵⁵ The absence of discussions about Vichy in French public space, just as similar processes in West Germany, for the first two decades after the war does not denote general amnesia about it; instead, it contributed

to the proliferation of a selective memory emphasising victimhood rather than responsibility for collaboration or perpetration.⁵⁶ Collective memory can be highly divergent from the historiography, as it is primarily based on sentiments, which "are above all shared, which means that not only historians, not only politicians or writers, not just university or high-school graduates, but also shopkeepers, blue-collar workers and peasants constitute the make-up of memory."57 The fact that in the countries of the former socialist bloc this mnemonic process continued for five decades and only changed gear as a result of international pressures to adapt to a narrative that originated elsewhere has significant consequences for the evolution of Holocaust memory in contemporary Eastern Europe. Consequently, the "Europeanisation" of public memory could be read in Romania along the familiar lines of "foreign intervention," as something that was externally imposed rather than developed as a demand from the Romanian public. This was all the more so since the priority for Romanians, as mentioned above, was to engage with the legacy of the communist regime, as both much more familiar spatially and temporally and more directly related to the sufferings of Romanians as a "nation"-from which, as we have seen earlier, Jews had long been symbolically excluded. Moreover, the rediscovery and revalorisation of interwar radical right narratives led to the resurgence of the "Judeo-Bolshevik" trope, whereby the hated communist regime could be depicted as not only "foreign" (because of being Soviet-imposed) but also "Jewish."58 Thus, a pattern of representation that, as argued above, originated at the Congress of Berlin, in which Jews were "denationalised" and foreign intervention on their behalf denounced as an encroachment on sovereignty, casts its long shadow even over contemporary Romania.

A partly related dimension of "Europeanisation" that is often ignored is its contribution to increasing polarisation within societies in Central and Eastern Europe. While initially enthusiasm for European integration was widespread, and this was the case in Romania more than anywhere else except the Czech Republic, the consensus in favour of the EU began to dissipate once eventual membership sharply brought to the fore the unequal distribution of such benefits and the division between "winners" and "losers" that it created. Part and parcel of global processes associated with neoliberalism and globalisation which for many have a certain air of "inevitability,"59 this social polarisation had, however, a "human face" in Central and Eastern Europe, and could be clearly associated with specific actions (EU integration, the related policies of austerity after 2008) and the political actors who promoted them. This partly explains the right-wing radicalisation sweeping the region presently, complete with denunciations of the EU and its alleged encroachment on national sovereignty, as well as going some way toward accounting for why reading "the ideological opposition between liberalism and illiberalism as a transparent description of the situation" would be quite simplistic.⁶⁰ A similar polarisation occurs at the level of collective memory, with the "European" one associated mostly with elites and state institutions, while popular memories that have much more

explicit links to lived experience not only continue to exist in parallel to official, institutionalised memory but, when mobilised by right-wing actors, can come to directly challenge it. And if the situation in Romania has certainly not reached the critical levels currently experienced in Hungary or Poland—mostly because of the absence of a far right organisation that would be able to channel and mobilise such tendencies—the state of Holocaust memory and anti-Semitism in contemporary Romania is far from the rosy picture painted in the report mentioned at the beginning of this article. A brief discussion of a highly contested law on Holocaust denial, Law 217/2015, compared to the so-called "decommunization laws" in Ukraine, will be used to illustrate this.

Comparing Memory Laws

In 2015, Romania and Ukraine both passed "memory laws" that in certain respects could be described as complete opposites of each other. While they both deal with the "totalitarian" legacies of the two countries in question, they do so in very different ways. Law 217/2015 in Romania brought a much-needed clarification to the existing legislation on Holocaust denial, Law 107/2006, by including within its scope cases of selective denial, that is, of Romania's role in its perpetration, as well as explicitly including the legionary movement in the category of fascist organisations whose symbols and propaganda are prohibited in public space.⁶¹ In Ukraine, the four so-called decommunization laws (comprising Law 2558, Law 2538-1, Law 2539, and Law 2540) instead condemned the communist and Nazi "totalitarian" regimes, prohibiting their symbols and public denial of their crimes (Law 2558), while "honouring the memory of fighters for Ukrainian independence in the 20th century," and conferring them a legal status that includes state benefits (Law 2538-1).62 In addition to equating communism with Nazism, a staple feature of contemporary anti-Semitism in Eastern Europe in its engagement in what Alan Rosenbaum has termed "competitive martyrdom" (in this case between the Holocaust and the Gulag),⁶³ an even more problematic aspect concerned Law 2538-1, which included within its jurisdiction the Organisation of Ukrainian Nationalists (OUN) and the Ukrainian Insurgent Army (UPA), two organisations responsible for collaboration with the Nazis, participation in the Holocaust in Ukraine, and the mass murder of Poles in Volhynia and eastern Galicia between 1943 and 1945.⁶⁴ As such, not only were Holocaust perpetrators elevated to the status of "heroes of Ukraine"-with their leader, Stepan Bandera, commemorated since 2019 (which was also designated as the "Stepan Bandera Year" in his native region of Lviv) with a national holiday⁶⁵—but identifying them as fascists or Nazi collaborators constitutes a punishable offence under this legislation.

From the perspective of the Europeanisation of the memory of the Holocaust described above, the laws in Romania and Ukraine can thus be seen as proceeding in

opposite directions: While the Romanian one shows alignment with it, the Ukrainian laws diverge significantly from the European condemnation of fascism, and align themselves instead with memory practices characteristic of the former Soviet bloc, where the crimes of communism are emphasised as taking priority over the Holocaust. Ukraine is certainly not alone in prohibiting communist symbols, as all three Baltic states have similar pieces of legislation, all adopted after the countries joined the European Union (in 2007 in Estonia, 2008 in Lithuania, and 2013 in Latvia, respectively),⁶⁶ as does Bulgaria,⁶⁷ with similar legislative initiatives currently being discussed in Hungary and Poland. In a very recent development, a similar legislative proposal-that would ban both communist symbols and any attempts at association with the purposes of promoting communist ideas, carrying very harsh prison terms, of three to ten years-has been made in the Romanian Parliament in March 2019 by a new right-wing party (the "Save Romania Union," USR) established in 2016.68 Currently the third largest in the Romanian Parliament following the 2016 general elections, the party presents itself as an alternative to the corrupt political establishment, in a classic incarnation of the commonplace right wing populist trope in contemporary Europe and beyond. Identifications of the legislative proposal as "legionary-anti-communist" by leaders of left-wing political parties in Romania are certainly exaggerated,⁶⁹ with no evidence so far suggesting any legionary sympathies for USR. However, in light of the aforementioned association of communism in Romania with "the Jews" in contemporary anti-Semitic discourse, as well as of the challenges such legislation poses to freedom of speech and association, this remains a worrying development.

Returning to the 2015 legislation in Romania and Ukraine, not only the letter of the laws but also the respective reactions to them are very significant. While the Ukrainian legislation has been highly criticised internationally, from international organisations such as the OSCE or the Council of Europe's Venice Commission⁷⁰ to scholars and experts on Ukraine,⁷¹ it proved less divisive than initially anticipated—given the presumably divergent memories of World War II and the Soviet regime prevalent in Eastern and Western Ukraine—and no significant challenges have been mounted against it within Ukraine.⁷² Instead, as the recent decision to commemorate Stepan Bandera shows, the government has proceeded unabated with glorifying fascists and extreme anti-Semites as national heroes, with the quiet acquiescence if not support of the Ukrainian population. In contrast, the 2015 legislation in Romania has been positively received abroad and by scholars working on fascism and the Holocaust in Romania, while sparking huge controversies within Romanian public space.

The law was nicknamed the "anti-legionary law" (with the curious implication that this would somehow be a bad thing),⁷³ and, with very few exceptions, the Romanian historical establishment and some of the country's most prominent public intellectuals spoke out against it. The arguments employed and their level of sophistication varied, from neo-legionary apologists who called it "a frontal attack on the National Memory

of anti-communist heroes and martyrs";74 through those of Marius Oprea, Romanian historian and member of the Special Investigations Department of the Romanian Institute for the Investigation of the Crimes of Communism and the Memory of the Romanian Exile (IICCMER), who claimed that those falling under its incidence were being condemned a second time and their "past nationalism, including their adherence to the Legionary Movement, was being stigmatized as fascism";75 to Andrei Pleşu, arguably the most visible public intellectual in post-communist Romania, who, while clarifying that he "consider[s] the Holocaust a disgusting crime" and "the legionary movement deficient precisely at the level of its principles: it is un-Romanian and un-Orthodox, through a (rather Muslim) overvaluation of death," found it "inadmissible not to speak, in the text of the law in question, also about the bloody symmetrical catastrophe, that of communism" and found it reminiscent of the "scourge of cultural interdiction" of the "previous regime."⁷⁶ A statement issued by the Director of the Romanian Institute for the Study of Totalitarianism of the Romanian Academy, Radu Ciuceanu, in June 2015, citing an earlier public statement of Dan Berindei, member of the Academy and President of its History section, specified that "the Legionary Movement cannot be qualified as 'fascist,' insofar as it does not meet, through the elements of doctrine that it adopted and promoted, a fascist ideological character."77 This assessment of the most prestigious historical establishment in the country is directly contradicted by virtually all of the specialist literature on interwar fascism, from the most prominent international experts on the subject, such as Roger Griffin, Stanley Payne, Robert Paxton, etc., to Romanian scholars of the legionary movement, such as Mihai Chioveanu, Constantin Iordachi, Valentin Săndulescu, or myself.⁷⁸ The claim of the Director of IICCMER, Radu Preda, that the "anti-legionary law" was "pro-communist" by omission, since it did not prohibit the apology of communism, prompted the resignation of five members of the institution's Scientific Council-Dennis Deletant, Adrian Cioroianu, Zoe Petre, Cristian Pârvulescu, and William Totok-after their demand for his resignation was not met.79

Worse yet, the whitewashing of the Romanian legionary movement in the context of the "double genocide" and the related depictions of its members as victims and "martyrs" of the communist regime was accompanied in the reactions to Law 217/2015 by explicit anti-Semitic overtones. Thus, even though the law had been initiated by three politicians from the National Liberal Party, its "moral author" was invariably identified as the National Institute for the Study of the Holocaust in Romania "Elie Wiesel." From less-than-subtle irony such as that of Andrei Pleşu, who found that its Director, Alexandru Florian, "goes about with a calliper through Romanian cultural space, armed with a self-certainty that is a little strident"⁸⁰ to Marius Oprea bringing into discussion Florian's ethnicity and questioning his empathy for the suffering of Romanians, the "Jewishness" of the INSHR-EW and its leadership as well as the communist past of Florian and others were invoked.⁸¹ In more extreme views, the INSHR-EW was depicted as "hunters of Romanians,"⁸² "a Jewish Gestapo,"⁸³ or, in a formulation familiar from anti-Semitic conspiracy theories,

Romania was presented as being "under the control of INSHR-EW."84 From the more sober opponents of the law, it became clear that what was at stake were the reputations of interwar luminaries of Romanian culture, including Constantin Noica, Emil Cioran, and Mircea Eliade, all three sympathisers of the legionary movement,⁸⁵ as well as of personalities such as Nichifor Crainic, Vintilă Horia-both authors of numerous anti-Semitic, pro-fascist, and pro-Nazi articles during the interwar period—and Mircea Vulcănescu. The latter was Sub-secretary of State at the Ministry of Finance under the Antonescu government, a capacity in which "he participated in cabinet discussions about the legal definition of the Jew, proposed and made decisions regarding discriminatory taxation of Jews, [and] praised the ghetto system utilised in Nazi Germany."86 Despite sentences for war crimes passed for Crainic and Vulcănescu, and for promoting fascism (in absentia) for Horia by the special courts established after World War II, their juridical rehabilitation remains on the agenda in contemporary Romania, and has been accomplished in 1995 in the case of Crainic.⁸⁷ Moreover, as an article authored by Ion Papuc and suggestively titled "The Country under Occupation" shows, this reputation of exponents of Romanian culture with fascist sympathies is juxtaposed to that of "foreigners," according to the familiar dichotomy of "autochthonous and allogenous," where the latter are alternatively identified as persons of different ethnicity or "communists" irrespective of nationality:

Instead, ours are still more visible, with all their mistakes, no matter how big: G. Călinescu and Tudor Vianu, Tudor Arghezi and Lucian Blaga, Mircea Eliade and C. Noica, Emil Cioran and Mircea Vulcănescu. They, only they are our moral values, our heroes and our saints... Noting this is not an act of xenophobia, just establishing the equation of a reality that includes us. I love foreigners, but this love, no matter how strong, cannot metamorphose them into indigenous people. They remain what they have been and we really are what we are!⁸⁸

With such a statement, it is clear that the nineteenth-century legal definition of Jews as "foreigners" and their consequent exclusion from Romanian society is still a visible feature in contemporary Romanian public discourse, doubled by an association with communism developed by fascist and radical right movements during the interwar period and still persisting in the post-communist one. It is also clear that the influence still exercised by the legionary movement goes far beyond the small number of its contemporary apologists, and that people otherwise adverse to or dismissive of it can rally to defend its interwar members or sympathisers from accusations of "fascism."

Conclusion

The example of the memory laws briefly presented above demonstrates the discrepancy between different memories—official and unofficial, scholarly and

unscholarly, public and private, European and local-in Romania and post-communist space more generally, as well as the persistence of anti-Semitism even in situations where both the Jewish minority is numerically insignificant and the legal framework appears to provide appropriate tools for combatting discrimination and Holocaust denial. Accounting for this discrepancy, in the framework of the "Europeanisation" of Holocaust memory mentioned earlier and its local contestations, is crucial for understanding the "memory wars" over the legacy of World War II and the Holocaust in Eastern Europe, which, in Romania as elsewhere in the former socialist bloc, are never lacking a certain anti-Semitic component. While an act of vandalism against the childhood home of Elie Wiesel in Sighetu Marmației, with grotesque anti-Semitic graffiti reading "Nazi Jew lying in hell with Hitler" and "Public toilet, anti-Semite pedophile,"89 made both national and international headlines last summer, such actions are rare and less widespread than in Western Europe. Furthermore, outside the extreme right fringe responsible for them, such acts draw quasi-unanimous condemnation and contempt. As shown above, this is certainly not the case for instances of historical revisionism, where the memory of interwar fascists and anti-Semites is "absolved" by their suffering under communism, a regime that, more often than not, is associated with "the Jews." Such discourses enjoy an aura of respectability and legitimacy, can be espoused not only by far-right sympathisers but by mainstream intellectuals or politicians who equate communism with fascism, and find more resonance with a public for whom the crimes of the former are closer to personal experience than those of the latter.90

It would be unfair to paint an exclusively negative picture of the issue of anti-Semitism in contemporary Romania. Important scholarly progress on the topic has been made recently, including several excellent works on the role of Romanian institutions in perpetrating the Holocaust⁹¹ and an edited volume dealing with Holocaust memory in post-communist Romania.92 The surveys carried out by INSHR-EW biennially since 2007 demonstrate a steady increase in public awareness of the Holocaust and Romania's role in it and a corresponding decrease in positive perceptions of Ion Antonescu,⁹³ to which the existence of official commemorations, Holocaust memorials in Bucharest and Iasi, the adoption of IHRA's working definition of anti-Semitism in 2017, appropriate legislation both on Holocaust denial (Law 217/2015) and preventing and combatting acts of anti-Semitism (Law 157/2018),94 as well as the existence of institutions-both public (INSHR-EW) and private (The Centre for Monitoring and Combatting Anti-Semitism [MCA])-responsible for monitoring it undoubtedly played a major role. The Holocaust is currently mentioned in most of the Romanian history textbooks edited after 1989. However, recent analysis by Ana Bărbulescu of its presentation in the six alternative textbooks presently available reveals that only one of the six can be said to represent "a thorough reconstruction of the historical events," with four others having various shortcomings and one omitting it altogether.95 A project for establishing a Museum of the Holocaust in Bucharest, first launched in 2016, was only approved by President Klaus Iohannis on 8 October 2019, following intense debate over its location.⁹⁶ Very importantly, unlike almost any country in Europe today, Romania does not have any far-right nationalist parties espousing anti-Semitic discourse in its parliament, and this has been the case for the past eleven years, a situation that also appears likely to continue in the near future.

To return to the January 2019 report on Holocaust remembrance in EU member states mentioned in the introduction to this article, the analysis carried out here qualifies some of its findings with respect to Romania. While progress has certainly been made recently, both in legal terms and at the level of the politics of memory, contemporary Romania is far from representing a "model" when it comes to dealing with anti-Semitism or in terms of public Holocaust memory. Official initiatives in this respect, themselves arguably motivated by instrumental concerns rather than genuine commitment, do not seem to find resonance with the Romanian public, which remains largely opaque and uninterested in such issues. When visible, such interest tends to manifest anti-Semitic overtones, as seen with the controversy surrounding Law 217/2015 and the persistence of the "Judeo-communist" trope. The recent increase in popularity of the legionary movement, possibly in response to the controversy surrounding the 2015 law, is a worrying development, as is the mainstreaming of perceptions of former legionaries as (primarily) victims of the communist regime and the attempts at their posthumous rehabilitation. As such, my assessment of contemporary Romania with regard to manifestations of anti-Semitism is more aligned with that of Michael Shafir: "Compared to other places in East-Central Europe, Romania is neither the worst plate (meaty, or *fleishig* in Yiddish) nor the best portion (dairy, or *milchig*). It is rather a mixture of the two. And that, without doubt, is not kosher."97

In this respect, one thing worth re-emphasising is that, as is often the case with anti-Semitism, perceptions of the Jews in contemporary Romania have less to do with the actual Jewish minority living in the country, numerically minute, but rather with long legacies of anti-Semitism in Romanian history and the resulting public memory. Against the deeply rooted tendency to perceive Jews not as fellow citizens but as a different and separate national group with its own interests—diverging from or even opposed to Romanian ones—there is a need for emphasis on the "Romanianness" of Romanian Jews, as well as on the fact that anti-Semitism is an inextricable part of Romanian history and not a specialist, "niche" subject of research. This ultimately amounts to reading Jewish suffering not along the lines of empathy for an external persecuted group, but for members of one's own community, as the suffering of Romanian citizens of Jewish faith or nationality. This is also the conclusion Marta Petreu reaches in a book dealing with the "generation of 1927" and their exposure both to fascist ideology and communist repression:

Romania has lived through both catastrophes and has the tendency to remember only one of them. . . . And perhaps some day a historian of Romanian thought or culture will be able to speak about this tragedy . . . as a Romanian who knows that *Romanians feel*

as offended as the Jews because during the war Romanian citizens of Jewish ethnicity were killed. . . . Perhaps there will come a time when, accepting our Jews as our own, we will speak about them, about those who perished in the Holocaust—not personally, but collectively—as an irreparable loss: as we speak about our dead from the [Danube–Black Sea] Channel.⁹⁸

Beyond the case of Romania, it is clear from the presentation above that the Europeanisation of memory still poses major challenges in the region of Central and Eastern Europe, mostly related to its divergent experience of World War II and its aftermath. Given the persistence of the "Judeo-Bolshevik" trope in the region, as well as the importance of the memory of suffering under the communist regimes for the local population, addressing such issues in a European context appears to be a pressing need. After joining the European Union, "the Baltic states and Poland have emerged in the vanguard of the so-called 'new European' commemorative politics, demanding the inclusion of their wartime experiences in the pan-European remembrance of this war," in "a combination of simultaneously seeking recognition from and exercising resistance to the hegemonic 'core European' narrative of what 'Europe' is all about."99 Considering that Europeanisation has mostly proceeded as a one-way transfer from West to East, and that (imposed) mimesis of the West and its institutions has stoked animosity in the East, "the abhorrence of compulsory imitation," as Ivan Krastev and Stephen Holmes argue in a recent essay, is central to the current success of "illiberalism" in the region.¹⁰⁰ In a move reminiscent of postcolonial theory, to which some authors make explicit reference, the demand for recognition of the region's "subaltern pasts"¹⁰¹ can proceed not just to rejection of the Western models, but to their inversion, as when Orbán or Kaczyiński claim that "if the West wants to save itself, it will have to imitate the East."¹⁰² Preventing such reversals, themselves indicative perhaps more of synchronicity with similar developments in Western Europe than (just) of a backlash to Europeanisation,¹⁰³ calls for an engagement with memory on a European level, across the East-West divide, remarkably enduring in Western perceptions 30 years after the collapse of communism. This is certainly not an easy task, entailing "an integrated history of Nazi and Stalinist violence in central and eastern Europe that explores the connections between them while clearly distinguishing between their varied forms to thereby also demonstrate what was truly unprecedented about the Holocaust."104 Navigating this minefield of mutual misperceptions to reach a shared European understanding of the past, while difficult, is however preferable to leaving individual countries to their own mnemonic devices, both from a methodological standpoint-as doing otherwise would reinforce methodological nationalism and would not do justice to historical phenomena that were transnational in nature-and from a political one. Forging an integrated European modern history deserving of the name thus requires also reading the history of anti-Semitism in the entangled contexts of nation-building, a process that in the countries of the former socialist bloc continues even in the post-communist period.

ORCID iD

Raul Cârstocea (D) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7400-1159

Notes

1. W. Echikson et al., *Holocaust Remembrance Project*, 25 January 2019, https://www.holocaustremembranceproject.com/ (accessed 26 November 2019).

2. Ibid.

3. See e.g. M. Shafir, "The Revival of the Political Right in Post-Communist Romania," in *Democracy and Right-Wing Politics in Eastern Europe in the 1990s*, ed. J. Held (New York: Columbia University Press, 1993), 153–75; M. Shafir, "Reabilitarea postcomunistă a mareşalului Antonescu: *Cui bono?*," in *Exterminarea evreilor români şi ucrainieni în perioada antonesciană*, ed. R. Braham (Bucharest: Hasefer, 2002), 400–65; M. Temple, "The Politicization of History: Marshal Antonescu and Romania," *East European Politics and Societies* 10 (1996): 457–503; G. Andreescu, *Extremismul de dreapta în România* (Cluj Napoca: Centrul de Resurse pentru Diversitate Etnoculturală, 2003); R. Cârstocea, "Heirs of the Archangel? The 'New Right' Group and the Development of the Radical Right in Romania," *eSharp Special Issue: Reaction and Reinvention: Changing Times in Central and Eastern Europe* (2008): 22–48; R. Cinpoeş, *Nationalism and Identity in Romania: A History of Extreme Politics from the Birth of the State to EU Accession* (London: I.B. Tauris, 2010).

4. R. Cârstocea, "Anti-Semitism in Romania: Historical Legacies, Contemporary Challenges," *ECMI Working Paper* 81, no. (2014): 1–39.

5. C. Owen-Jones, "Romania," in Echikson et al., Holocaust Remembrance Project.

6. See, e.g., W. A. Oldson, A Providential Anti-Semitism: Nationalism and Polity in Nineteenth Century Romania (Philadelphia, PA: American Philosophical Society, 1991); C. Iancu, Jews in Romania 1866–1918: From Exclusion to Emancipation (New York: Columbia University Press, 1996); C. Iordachi, "The Unyielding Boundaries of Citizenship: The Emancipation of Non-Citizens in Romania, 1866-1918," European Review of History 2 (2001): 157–86; R. Cârstocea, "Uneasy Twins? The Entangled Histories of Jewish Emancipation and Anti-Semitism in Romania and Hungary, 1866-1913," Slovo 21 (2009): 64–85; C. Iordachi, Liberalism, Constitutional Nationalism, and Minorities. The Making of Romanian Citizenship, c. 1750–1918 (Leiden: Brill, 2019).

7. J. Judaken, "Introduction: Rethinking Anti-Semitism," *American Historical Review* 123 (2018): 1122–38.

8. H. Arendt, *The Origins of Totalitarianism* (New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1973), 3–120. In the first English-language entry for the term, in the eleventh edition of *Encyclopaedia Britannica* published in 1910, Lucien Wolf described "antisemitism" as "a recent development," a "political ideology inspired by nationalism," and as engendered by the "conflicts generated by capitalism." D. Feldman (2018), "Toward a History of the Term "Anti-Semitism,"" *American Historical Review* 123 (2018): 1139–50 (1141–42). See the AHR Roundtable "Rethinking Anti-Semitism" in this issue (1122–45) for an extensive conceptual discussion of anti-Semitism.

9. Iancu, Jews in Romania.

10. See D. Varvaritis, "An Overlooked Work of Antisemitism. The Neophytos Tract in the Greek-Speaking World, 1818-1891," in *Modern Antisemitisms in the Peripheries: Europe and Its Colonies, 1880-1945*, ed. R. Cârstocea and É. Kovács (Vienna: New Academic Press, 2019), 323–49.

11. R. Cârstocea and É. Kovács, "The Centre Does Not Hold: Antisemitisms in the Peripheries between the Imperial, the Colonial and the National," in *Modern Antisemitisms in the Peripheries*, 9–49 (16–19).

12. L. Neagoe, Antisemitism și emancipare în secolul al XIX-lea: dileme etnice și controverse constituționale în istoria evreilor din România (Bucharest: Hasefer, 2016).

13. Cârstocea, "Uneasy Twins?"

14. Article 44, Congress of Berlin, cited in Iancu, Jews in Romania, 93.

15. A. Sorescu, "Visions of Agency: Imagining Individual and Collective Action in Nineteenth-Century Romania" (PhD diss., University College London, 2018), 187.

16. For a very insightful interpretation that draws attention to "questions"—as "structuring ideas about society, politics, and states, and influencing the range of actions considered possible and desirable"—and "question-solving" as a transnational form essential to this period of European history, see H. Case, *The Age of Questions: Or, A First Attempt at an Aggregate History of the Eastern, Social, Woman, American, Jewish, Polish, Bullion, Tuberculosis, and Many Other Questions over the Nineteenth Century, and Beyond* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2018) (here xv).

17. P. Hanebrink, A Specter Haunting Europe: The Myth of Judeo-Bolshevism (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2018).

18. S. Payne, A History of Fascism, 1914-1945 (Madison, WI: University of Wisconsin Pres, 1995), 275–77; A. Heinen, Legiunea "Arhanghelul Mihail": o contribuție la problema fascismului international (Bucharest: Humanitas, 2006), 357.

19. R. Cârstocea, "The Role of Anti-Semitism in the Ideology of the 'Legion of the Archangel Michael,' 1927–1938" (PhD diss., University College London, 2011).

20. R. Cârstocea, "Path to the Holocaust: Fascism and Anti-Semitism in Interwar Romania," S:I.M.O.N. (Shoah: Intervention, Methods, Documentation) 1 (2014): 43–53, 44.

International Commission on the Holocaust in Romania, *Final Report* (Iaşi: Polirom, 2005), 381.
Cited in Ibid., 382.

23. See Ş. Ionescu, Jewish Resistance to "Romanianization," 1940-44 (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015).

24. D. Deletant, *Hitler's Forgotten Ally: Ion Antonescu and his Regime, Romania 1940-1944* (Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006), 205–29.

25. A. Climescu, "Law, Justice, and Holocaust Memory in Romania," in *Holocaust Public Memory in Postcommunist Romania*, ed. A. Florian (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2018), 72–95, 76.

26. See K. Verdery, *National Ideology under Socialism: Identity and Cultural Politics in Ceauşescu's Romania* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1991); M. Shafir, "The Men of the Archangel Revisited: Anti-Semitic Formations among Communist Romania's Intellectuals," *Studies in Comparative Communism* 16 (1983): 223–43.

27. See R. Ioanid, *The Ransom of the Jews: The Story of the Extraordinary Secret Bargain Between Romania and Israel* (Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 2005).

28. L. Rotman, Evreii din România în perioada comunistă: 1944-1965 (Iași: Polirom, 2004), 27.

29. Institutul Național de Statistică, 2002, "Populația după etnie la recensămintele din perioada 1930–2002, pe județe," http://www.insse.ro/cms/files/RPL2002INS/vol4/tabele/t1.pdf (accessed 22 March 2019).

30. P. Lendvai, Antisemitismus ohne Juden: Entwicklungen und Tendenzen in Osteuropa (Wien: Europaverlag, 1972), 294.

31. In the 2011 census, 3271 persons identified themselves as Jewish by ethnicity and 3292 persons declared the Mosaic faith, out of a total population of 20,121,641 people. Institutul Național de Statistică, 2011, "Populația stabilă după etnie și religie—categorii de localități," *Recensământul populației și al locuințelor 2011*, http://www.recensamantromania.ro/rezultate-2/ (accessed 23 March 2019).

32. Institutul Național pentru Studierea Holocaustului din România "Elie Wiesel" (henceforth INSHR-EW), 2018, "Discursul instigator la ură împotriva evreilor și romilor în social media," http:// www.inshr-ew.ro/ro/files/proiecte/DIU/DIU_social_media_1.pdf (accessed 23 March 2019).

33. European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 2018, "Experiences and perceptions of antisemitism. Second survey on discrimination and hate crime against Jews in the EU," https://fra.europa.eu/ sites/default/files/fra_uploads/fra-2018-experiences-and-perceptions-of-antisemitism-survey_en.pdf (accessed 23 March 2019); J. Henley, "Antisemitism rising sharply across Europe, latest figures show," *The Guardian*, 15 February 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/news/2019/feb/15/antisemitism-rising-sharply-across-europe-latest-figures-show (accessed 23 March 2019).

34. D. Schroeter, "Islamic Anti-Semitism' in Historical Discourse," *American Historical Review* 123 (2018): 1172–89; Judaken, "Introduction," 1136.

35. L. Hossu-Longin, Memorialul durerii: întuneric și lumină (Bucharest: Humanitas, 2013).

36. A. Heinen, Rumänien, der Holocaust und die Logik der Gewalt (München: Oldenbourg, 2007), 25.

37. S. Geissbühler, "Wanting-Not-to-Know' about the Holocaust in Romania: A Wind of Change?," in Florian, ed., *Holocaust Public Memory in Postcommunist Romania*, 154.

38. Cârstocea, "Anti-Semitism in Romania," 25.

39. M. Shafir, "Varieties of Antisemitism in Post-Communist East Central Europe," in *Jewish Studies at the Central European University 2002-2003*, ed. A. Kovács and E. Andor (Budapest: Central European University Press, 2004), 175–210, 196–97.

40. Shafir, "Reabilitarea," 405-9.

41. Shafir, "The Revival."

42. Cârstocea, "Anti-Semitism in Romania," 24.

43. Cinpoeş, Nationalism and Identity, 100-101.

44. M. Shafir, "Rotten Apples, Bitter Pears: An Updated Motivational Typology of Romania's Radical Right's Anti-Semitic Postures in Post-Communism," *Journal for the Study of Religions and Ideologies* 7 (2008): 149–87, 154–55.

45. INSHR-EW, "Discursul."

46. INSHR-EW, 2017, "Sondaj de opinie privind Holocaustul din România și percepția relațiilor interetnice," http://www.inshr-ew.ro/ro/files/Kantar_TNS_Raport_INSHR_2017.pdf (accessed 23 March 2019), 40–41.

47. Shafir, "Varieties of Antisemitism," 195.

48. P. A. Shapiro, *The Kishinev Ghetto 1941–1942: A Documentary History of the Holocaust in Romania's Contested Borderlands* (Tuscaloosa: Alabama University Press, 2015), 91.

49. International Commission on the Holocaust in Romania, *Final Report*, especially 381-82.

50. The International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance (IHRA) was known at the time (and until 2013) as the Task Force for International Cooperation on Holocaust Education, Remembrance, and Research.

51. F. Laczó, "The Europeanization of Holocaust Remembrance: How Far Has It Gone and How Far Can It Go?," *Eurozine*, 29 January 2018, https://www.eurozine.com/the-europeanization-of-holocaust-remembrance/ (accessed 26 March 2019).

52. Ibid.

53. See, e.g., H. Rousso, Le syndrome de Vichy: de 1944 à nos jours (Paris: Seuil, 1987).

54. See, e.g., G. Eley, "Nazism, Politics and Public Memory: Thoughts on the West German *Historikerstreit* 1986-1987," *Past and Present* 121 (1988): 171–208; R. J. Evans, *In Hitler's Shadow:* West German Historians and the Attempt to Escape from the Nazi Past (London: I.B. Tauris, 1989).

55. A. Confino, "Collective Memory and Cultural History: Problems of Method," *American Historical Review* 102 (1997): 1386–1403, 1394.

56. See R. G. Moeller, "War Stories: The Search for a Usable Past in the Federal Republic of Germany," *American Historical Review* 101 (1996): 1008–48.

57. M. Shafir, "Ideology, Memory and Religion in Post-Communist East Central Europe: A Comparative Study Focused on Post-Holocaust," *Journal for the Study of Religions and Ideologies* 15 (2016): 52–110, 79.

58. As Michael Shafir notes: "The largely-shared perception of 'Jews having brought Communism' the *żydokomuna* in Poland, the *iudeocomunism* in Romania—is automatically associated with figures such as Jakub Berman in Poland, Mátyás Rákosi in Hungary or Ana Pauker in Romania. Even if the generalization is verging on the absurd . . . it must be borne in mind that its acceptance is nearly axiomatic." Shafir, "Rotten Apples," 171. 59. See Z. Bauman, *Globalization: The Human Consequences* (Cambridge, UK: Polity Press, 1998), especially 6–26, 77–127. As Bauman puts it, "To put it in a nutshell: *rather than homogenizing the human condition, the technological annulment of temporal/spatial distances tends to polarize it.*" (18, emphasis in the original)

60. Á. Gagyi, "Hungary's "Lex CEU" and the State of the Open Society: Looking Beyond the Story of Democratic Revolutions," *Cultures of History Forum*, 12 September 2017, http://www.cultures-of-history.uni-jena.de/focus/lex-ceu/hungarys-lex-ceu-and-the-state-of-the-open-society-looking-beyond-the-story-of-democratic-revolutions/ (accessed 26 March 2019).

61. M. Shafir, "Romania: Neither 'Fleishig' nor 'Milchig': A Comparative Study," in Florian, ed., *Holocaust Public Memory in Postcommunist Romania*, 96–150, 103.

62. Ukrainian Institute of National Memory, 2015, "On the Legal Status and Honoring the Memory of Fighters for Ukraine's Independence in the Twentieth Century," http://www.memory.gov.ua/laws/law-ukraine-legal-status-and-honoring-memory-fightersukraines-independence-twentieth-century (accessed 27 March 2019); O. Shevel, "Decommunization in Post-Euromaidan Ukraine: Law and Practice," *PONARS Eurasia Policy Memo No. 411*: 1-5, http://www.ponarseurasia.org/sites/default/files/policy-memos-pdf/Pepm411_Shevel_Jan2016.pdf (accessed 27 March 2019); L. Hyde, "Ukraine to Rewrite Soviet History with Controversial 'Decommunisation' Laws," *The Guardian*, 20 April 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/apr/20/ukraine-decommunisation-law-soviet (accessed 27 March 2019).

63. A. S. Rosenbaum, "Introduction to the First Edition," in *Is the Holocaust Unique? Perspectives on Comparative Genocide*, ed. A. S. Rosenbaum (Boulder CO: Westview Press, 2009), 1–9.

64. G. Rossoliński-Liebe, Stepan Bandera: The Life and Afterlife of a Ukrainian Nationalist. Fascism, Genocide, and Cult (Stuttgart: Ibidem, 2014), 167–290.

65. C. Liphshiz, "Ukraine Designates National Holiday to Commemorate Nazi Collaborator," *Ha'aretz*, 27 December 2018, https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/ukraine-designates-national-holiday-to-commemorate-nazi-collaborator-1.6787201 (accessed 27 March 2019).

66. E.-C. Pettai and V. Pettai, *Transitional and Retrospective Justice in the Baltic States* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2015), 164–65.

67. E. Morton, "Bulgaria Bans Public Display of Communist Symbols," *The Calvert Journal*, 6 December 2016, https://www.calvertjournal.com/articles/show/7304/bulgaria-bans-public-display-of-communist-symbols (accessed 27 March 2019).

68. A. L. Popescu, "USR vrea să bage comunismul la închisoare. De ce au eșuat toate ideile similar," *Radio Europa Liberă România*, 24 March 2019, https://romania.europalibera.org/a/usr-vrea-sa-bage-comunismul-la-inchisoare-de-ce-au-picat-toate-ideile-similare/29839243.html (accessed 27 March 2019).

69. C. Turcuş, "Proiectul de lege legionar-anticomunist al USR," Facebook, 24 March 2019, https:// www.facebook.com/claudiu.turcus.5/posts/802782176755464 (accessed 27 March 2019).

70. Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), "New Laws in Ukraine Potential Threat to Free Expression and Free Media, OSCE Representative Says," 18 May 2015, http://www.osce. org/fom/158581 (accessed 27 March 2019); Interfax-Ukraine, "Ukraine's Law on 'Decommunisation' Does Not Comply with EU Standards—Venice Commission, OSCE / ODIHR," 19 December 2015, http://en.interfax.com.ua/news/general/312592.html (accessed 27 March 2019).

71. D. R. Marples, "Open Letter from Scholars and Experts on Ukraine Re. the So-Called 'Anti-Communist Law," *Krytyka*, April 2015, https://krytyka.com/en/articles/open-letter-scholars-and-experts-ukraine-re-so-called-anti-communist-law (accessed 27 March 2019).

72. Shevel, "Decommunization," 2-4.

73. M. Şomănescu, "Interviu cu Radu Preda, preşedinte executiv IICCMER despre legea antilegionară: Nu putem fi extremiști în raport cu extremele!," *activenews.ro*, 9 July 2015, https://www. activenews.ro/cultura-istorie/Interviu-cu-Radu-Preda-presedinte-executiv-IICCMER-despre-legea-antilegionara-Nu-putem-fi-extremisti-in-raport-cu-extremele-101390 (accessed 27 March 2019).

74. D. Tudorache, n.d., "Legea 217/2015: Cronica unui atentat la Memoria Națională," https://www. fericiticeiprigoniti.net/sinteze/2269-legea-217-2015-cronica-unui-atentat-la-memoria-nationala (accessed 27 March 2019).

334 East European Politics and Societies and Cultures

75. M. Oprea, "Paradoxul ienicerilor. Legea 217 și urmările ei," *activenews.ro*, 2 June 2016, https:// www.activenews.ro/stiri-politic/Marius-Oprea-PARADOXUL-IEINICERILOR.-LEGEA-217-SI-URMARILE-EI-133775 (accessed 27 March 2019).

76. A. Pleşu, "O dezbatere blocată," *adevarul.ro*, 3 August 2015, https://adevarul.ro/news/societate/odezbatere-blocata-1_55bef291f5eaafab2c2f778c/index.html# (accessed 27 March 2019). The rather Islamophobic remark related to the legionary cult of death was not noted by any of those who commented on Pleşu's statements.

77. Facsimile document from V. Roncea, "EXCLUSIV. Academia Română: Mișcarea Legionară nu a fost 'fascistă'. Legea 'antilegionară,' o operațiune împotriva președintelui Klaus Iohannis, a poporului român și a evreilor din România," *ziaristionline.ro*, 8 July 2015, http://www.ziaristionline. ro/2015/07/08/exclusiv-academia-romana-miscarea-legionara-nu-a-fost-fascista-legea-antilegionarao-operatiune-impotriva-presedintelui-klaus-iohannis-a-poporului-roman-si-a-evreilor-din-romania/ (accessed 27 March 2019) (emphasis in the original).

78. Of the countless references that could be invoked, suffice it to say that in his authoritative history of fascism, Stanley Payne includes the legionary movement among the "four major variants of fascism." Payne, *A History of Fascism*, 277–89.

79. I. Haşu, "Dispute pe tema legii 'anti-legionare'—Cinci membri IICCMER cer demisia directorului Radu Preda," *Radio France International Romania*, 1 September 2015, https://www.rfi.ro/societate-80980-dispute-pe-tema-legii-anti-legionare-cinci-membri-iiccmer-cer-demisia-directorului (accessed 27 March 2019); I. Cojocaru, "Autosuspendații de la IICCMER," *adevarul.ro*, 3 September 2015, https:// adevarul.ro/news/societate/autosuspendații-iiccmer-1_55e81064f5eaafab2c34a202/index.html (accessed 27 March 2019).

80. A. Pleşu, "Greşeală, vină, justiție," *adevarul.ro*, 1 February 2016, https://adevarul.ro/news/eveniment/greseala-vina-justitie-1_56af110d5ab6550cb8559994/index.html (accessed 27 March 2019). The allusion to the calliper was meant to invoke the classic trope of the uncultivated working-class members of the communist regime, unable to understand or appreciate high culture.

81. Oprea, "Paradoxul ienicerilor."

82. E. Mihăescu, "Vânătorii de români," *Cotidianul.ro*, 31 January 2016, https://www.cotidianul.ro/ vanatorii-de-romani/ (accessed 27 March 2019).

83. M. Enciu, "Un Gestapo evreiesc," *Academia Catavencu*, 16 August 2015, http://www.academiacatavencu.info/social/un-gestapo-evreiesc-38615 (accessed 27 March 2019).

84. I. Măldărescu, "România sub controlul INSHR-EW," *Națiunea*, 1 February 2016, http://www. ziarulnatiunea.ro/2016/02/01/romania-sub-controlul-i-n-s-h-re-w/ (accessed 27 March 2019).

85. A. Laignel-Lavastine, Cioran, Eliade, Ionesco: uitarea fascismului. Trei intelectuali români în vâltoarea secolului (Bucharest: EST, 2004).

86. R. Ioanid, "Afirmațiile păgubitoare ale domnului Andrei Pleşu," *adevarul.ro*, 5 February 2016, https://adevarul.ro/news/eveniment/aproximatiile-pagubitoare-domnului-andrei-plesu-1_56b47d76 5ab6550cb879d576/index.html (accessed 27 March 2019).

87. Climescu, "Law, Justice," 94–95; A. Florian, "Mircea Vulcănescu, a Controversial Case: Outstanding Intellectual or War Criminal?," in Florian, ed., *Holocaust Public Memory in Postcommunist Romania*, 175–207.

88. I. Papuc, "Țara sub ocupație," *Convorbiri Literare*, November 2015, http://www.ziaristionline. ro/2015/11/21/legea-elie-wiesel-a-alogenilor-si-lupta-stalinista-cu-fundamentalistii-romani-filoromani-eseu-de-ion-papuc-tara-sub-ocupatie/ (accessed 27 March 2019).

89. K. Gillet, "Anti-Semitic Graffiti Scrawled on Childhood Home of Elie Wiesel in Romania," *The New York Times*, 5 August 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/05/world/europe/elie-wiesel-houseromania.html (accessed 28 March 2019). As the article notes, "This is not the first anti-Semitic episode in Romania in recent years. In April 2017, tombstones in a Jewish cemetery in Bucharest were vandalized the night before Holocaust Remembrance Day." A very recent case of vandalism occurred on 27 March 2019, when 73 tombstones were vandalised in the Jewish cemetery in Huşi. A. Vainer, "Press Release," *Federația Comunităților Evreiești din România*, 3 April 2019, https://www.jewishfed.ro/index.php/actualitate-fcer/2013-3-aprilie-2019-comunicat-de-presa-privind-vandalizarea-cimitirului-evreiesc-din-husi (accessed 6 April 2019).

90. This accounts for the popularity of Timothy Snyder in Central and Eastern Europe, whose books have been translated into virtually every language of the region, and whose updated version of "totalitarianism" is extremely useful for historical revisionists. See T. Kende, "Jewish Communism versus Bolshevik Antisemitism. The Quest for the Right Adjective," in *Modern Antisemitisms in the Peripheries*, 67–95.

91. See, e.g., Ionescu, Jewish Resistance; D. Dumitru, The State, Antisemitism, and Collaboration in the Holocaust: The Borderlands of Romania and the Soviet Union (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016); I. Popa, The Romanian Orthodox Church and the Holocaust (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2017).

92. Florian, Holocaust Public Memory.

93. INSHR-EW, "Sondaj de opinie."

94. Law 157/2018, *Monitorul Oficial* (The Official Monitor) 561, 4 July 2018, http://www.lege-online.ro/lr-LEGE-157%20-2018-(202199)-(1).html (accessed 29 March 2019).

95. A. Bărbulescu, "Ethnocentric Mindscapes and Mnemonic Myopia," in Florian, ed., *Holocaust Public Memory in Postcommunist Romania*, 3–40 (8).

96. Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, "Romania Green-Lights Holocaust Museum," *Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty*, 8 October 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/romania-green-lights-holocaustmuseum/30206390.html (accessed 26 November 2019); F. Drăgan, "Viceprimarul Bădulescu, nou răspuns grosolan pentru evrei: Să vă întoarceți de unde ați venit," *Newsweek Romania*, 5 April 2019, https://newsweek.ro/actualitate/viceprimarul-badulescu-nou-raspuns-grosolan-pentru-comunitateaevreilor (accessed 26 November 2019).

97. Shafir, "Romania," 135.

98. M. Petreu, *Generația '27 între Holocaust și Gulag. Mircea Eliade și Klaus Mann despre generația tânără* (Iași: Polirom, 2016), 154–55 (emphasis in the original). The Danube–Black Sea Channel is one of the notorious sites of communist repression, where forced labour resulted in several thousand deaths among the political prisoners used for its construction.

99. M. Mälksoo, "The Memory Politics of Becoming European: The East European Subalterns and the Collective Memory of Europe," *European Journal of International Relations* 15 (2009): 653–80 (654–55).

100. I. Krastev and S. Holmes, "Explaining Eastern Europe: Imitation and Its Discontents," *Journal of Democracy* 29 (2018): 117–28, 119.

101. Mälksoo, "The Memory Politics," 653.

102. Krastev and Holmes, "Explaining Eastern Europe," 127.

103. H. Case, "The Great Substitution," *Eurozine*, 22 March 2019, https://www.eurozine.com/the-great-substitution/ (accessed 29 March 2019).

104. Laczó, "The Europeanization of Holocaust remembrance."

Raul Cârstocea is Lecturer in Modern European History at the University of Leicester. He has previously worked as Lecturer in European Studies at the Europa Universität Flensburg, Germany, Senior Research Associate at the European Centre for Minority Issues, Teaching Fellow at University College London, and held research fellowships at the Imre Kértesz Kolleg Jena, and the Vienna Wiesenthal Institute for Holocaust Studies. His research interests focus on anti-Semitism, Jewish history, nationalism, fascism, and the Holocaust, and more broadly on state formation and nation-building processes in nineteenth- and twentieth-century Central and Eastern Europe and their consequences for minority groups.